PROGRAMS AND SERVICES COMMITTEE

APRIL 21, 2007 MEETING MINUTES

ARRL HEADQUARTERS

                                            Conference Room

                                              Newington, CT

The PSC committee meeting was convened at 8:50 AM EDT.  

Present were:

Director Jay Bellows, KØQB, Chair

Director  Dick Norton, N6AA

Director Jim Weaver, K8JE

Director  Bruce Frahm, KØBJ
Vice-Director Mike Raisbeck, K1TWF
MVP Manager Dave Patton, NN1N 
COO Harold  Kramer , WJ1B

ARRL President Joel Harrison, W5ZN  

The committee approved the meeting agenda as amended.    
Field Services 

1.
Emergency Communications

MVP Manager Patton reported that interviews of candidates for the EMComm Manager position are underway and several promising candidates have been interviewed or will be interviewed shortly. The committee then discussed the scope of projected duties of the EMComm manager. Topics included training functions, Representing ARRL, working with Section Emergency Coordinators and Served Agencies and additional duties in the event of National or Multi-Section emergencies.
2.
NERPC 

As directed in January Board Minute 19, 1st VP Craigie, PSC Chairman Bellows and MVP Manager Patton continue to review the NERPC report, identify action items, and refer these action items to Staff, PSC or the Board as appropriate for implementation, action  or  further consideration. They will have a Report for the July 2007 Board meeting.

3.
ADNMT and Digital Modes

The committee discussed options to provide information resources to amateurs engaged and interested in the use of advanced digital modes for emergency communications. It appears some progress has been made in excluding content non permitted by Part 97 on certain digital modes. The committee will follow up to determine the extent to which non-permitted content can be excluded. 

The Committee continues to look at ways to coordinate digital modes with NTS to facilitate orderly handling of emergency and health and welfare messages in emergencies.

The National ARES Database recommended by the NERPC Committee is currently in beta- testing and should be fully operational shortly.

At approximately 10:00 AM VEC Manager Maria Somma, AB1FM and Education Department Manager Debra Johnson, K1DMJ joined the meeting.
4.   Field Code Proficiency Testing

Director Weaver provided a detailed update on the progress of a field pilot program to provide testing of Morse Code proficiency in the Great Lakes Division. The prospective testing group would like to add a 5 wpm Code Proficiency test. The program is to be designed so as not to add to the administrative tasks of HQ personnel, and to utilize field volunteers.

Director Weaver will provide a further status report at the July PSC meeting.

MVP Manager Patton provided a live demonstration of RufzXP, a free internet-downloadable software training program for improving code speed and CW practice, particularly (ultra) high speed memory copying of true amateur radio calls. Good graphics make the program suitable for audience viewing. (Note: The program can keep track of high scores and post them to the web. –It was noted that K1ZZ, K1KI and NN1N were among the elite scoring participants.—Perhaps a challenge run at the July BoD meeting among high speed contest ops on the Board is in order)  
Education Services
Debra Johnson K1DMJ reported on her first five weeks as Education Services Manager. Debra outlined goals regarding Organization of the Department, Student/Mentor Feedback, Instructor Communications and Relationships, Educational Resources, Development of Licensing Materials, EmComm Instruction and Outreach. She discussed her need for inter-departmental cooperation to achieve these goals.

Debra showed the committee the first of the e-newsletters she will prepare and send to registered instructors and teachers.   
Web Page and After–Hours Telephone Answering

COO Harold Kramer WJ1B presented a report on current usage of the ARRL Web Site. In the first 3 months of 2007 the site has averaged nearly 450,000 unique visitors a month. (each day is viewed individually so this amounts to over 14,650 unique visitors per day).

The most common searches are for EmComm, Field Day, Contests, and Licensing topics. The Web Site is a Google Top 250 site in hits and has more viewing by non-members than members.
COO Kramer also reported on the success of the off-site after-hours telephone answering service to manage main switchboard and toll free membership and sales calls received after normal business hours. The service is generating a positive response from members and appears to be cost effective thus far.
At 12:10 PM the Committee adjourned for Lunch and a tour of the “New MVP” space for the combined Field Services and Membership Services Department

The Committee reconvened at 1:15 PM
VEC


ARRL VEC Manager Maria Somma AB1FM provided an update of VEC activity since January. VEC has been busy!  In the first three months the VEC has served twice as many applicants as in the same period last year. The period from February 26th on has been particularly busy.

ARRL VEC is maintaining or slightly increasing its share of total VE exams.  The next largest VEC is about one-fourth the size of ARRL. The third largest is about one-twentieth the size of ARRL.

Despite the hectic pace morale is good in the VEC.

Member Services
DXCC    --  
Due to potential political changes a possibility of one or more new entities exists. Some consideration as to whether a clarification of the language in the removal criteria for DXCC was discussed.

There was a brief discussion of 5A Libya operation practices. The government did not permit QSOs with 4X-4Z. It was determined accreditation of the operations was consistent with prior practice and the rules.  
There was a discussion of the use of remote stations in DXCC and the consideration of a change in the current rule.  The matter will be carried over for further discussion in July
144MHz CW DXCC

The committee approved/recommended a DXCC award/endorsement for 144MHz DXCC using exclusively CW

60 Meter Operations:

The committee voted not to credit any contacts made on 60 meters toward any ARRL operating awards including DXCC, DXCC Challenge and WAS. Should there be a substantial increase in the frequency allocation in the future, the prohibition against credit for 60 Meter contacts could be reviewed as to contacts made on or after that date.

Contests 

VUAC – The VUAC is currently wrapping up discussion and voting on a recommendation to change the EME Contest Rules regarding assisted, digital, CW and mixed mode operations. As soon as the recommendation is received PSC will act on it and forward to the Awards Committee.

Contest Articles – There was discussion about the articles in QST and on the Web Site regarding the 2006 EME Contest and the CW Sweepstakes Contest. The committee was assured that any omissions were an oversight and that MVP and QST staff are committed to improved contest announcements and results reporting in QST and on the Web.

CAC – The CAC provided an interim report regarding the referral as to log checking standards. CAC made recommendations as to whether the standards should be public and whether ARRL standards should be promoted for non-ARRL contests. The committee felt that in view of the highly technical nature of contest software programming and the specifics of log handing processes, the nature of the data collected and published and the components of the software processes and function should be left to some discussion in conjunction with the software designers. PSC will continue to look at this but will not act prior to its July meeting. Dave Patton is considering a summit of programmers, to be facilitated by/at HQ.
LOTW

MVP Manager Patton provided a live demonstration of LOTW operation, including the process for acquiring a key certificate. He demonstrated the wide range of information available on the web through LOTW. 

Web Services  Upgrades  in 2007 -- MVP
COO Kramer reviewed the status of Web Services goals for the MVP and VEC departments in 2007. For the most part the tasks are on track and in an instance or two ahead of schedule. The VEC electronic entry of data for VE Teams will likely be pushed back due to the current volume of VEC activity and the need to maintain timely processing of test sessions and applications.
Director Norton suggested using a volunteer to work on a web-based historical database of Silent Keys. Past electronic files may not be complete. Questions of the time and cost of scanning the HQ library of QST need to be investigated. Staff in conjunction with Director Norton and the PSC chair will look into these issues and report back in July.          

Attendance of HQ Personnel at Section/State Conventions

The committee will consider at the July meeting of PSC a motion to allow a HQ representative, if requested and available, to attend a state convention only if no section convention is held in the state that year. 
Thanks to Sharon Taratula for her assistance in arranging the facilities and food for the PSC meeting.
The committee adjourned at 5:20 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Jay Bellows, K0QB,

Chairman 

Program and Services Committee

